Pendleton Park Board Meeting Minutes

January 22, 2020

I. Meeting called to order at 6:00 pm by Park Board President Bryan Williams.  Additional Board Members attending were Jennifer Roberts, Brian Slick, Lauretta Gray, Joshua Ring, Ana Blake and Steve Wills.  Also attending were Park Attorney Bill Davisson, Park Director Aaron Burris, Director of Maintenance Donnie Meyer and Executive Assistant Denise McKee.
II. 
Approval of Minutes

Motion by Lauretta Gray, second by Joshua Ring, to approve minutes from December 4, 2019 meeting, all in favor, motion approved.

III. Public Comments-Attendees: Scott Davis, Todd Miller, Laura Meyer, Dusten Tryon, Ryder Garner and Amber Bedwell-Garner.

A.  Comments and Questions from the Public: 


1. Denise McKee introduced 10 year old Ryder Garner and his mother, Amber Bedwell-Garner.  Denise McKee explained that Amber Bedwell-Garner had reached out to the park office late 2019 informing that her son, Ryder Garner, was wanting to start a group, Pendleton Kids Care, consisting of young volunteers devoting their time in service and projects to benefit the Town of Pendleton.  Denise McKee further commented that Amber Bedwell-Garner inquired about potential park projects that the group could partake and asked about the Memorial Tree Program.  The group had originally planned to raise enough funds to purchase one tree for the 2020 Spring plantings, but after just starting the first of the year, the group has raised significant awareness.  With the invitation from Ana Blake, Park Board Member, mother and son attended the Park Board Meeting to share about the Pendleton Kids Care group.  Ryder Garner shared the following with the Park Board members:  



a. Pendleton Kids Care is a group of youth wanting to give back to the community through 


service and projects.  The group plans to do a service project quarterly, consisting of fun 



activities that will help shape servant hearts as the youth are the future.




b. The group to date has raised enough money to purchase 5 trees and close to raising 



the 
cost of a sixth tree, for a total amount of $1,125.00.  




c. PKC also has a “Snow Shovel Challenge” where the youth secretly shovel the driveway 


and sidewalks of their neighbors.  




d. PKC is working with local businesses and Falls Park to come up with project





ideas/needs.



2.  The following discussion took place:




a. Lauretta Gray asked how the funds were raised.  Ryder Garner replied that they raised 


funds through Facebook and the youth are doing chores for friends/family.




b. Brian Slick asked how many total members are in the group.  Amber Bedwell-Garner 



replied that there are about 400 parents that have joined the Facebook page and a total 


of 50 youth in the group.




c. Lauretta Gray asked how much had been raised.  Ryder Garner stated that they have 



raised $1,125.00 which will cover the cost of five trees, leaving about $100.00 towards 



the sixth tree.  Lauretta Gray also asked what types of trees they plan to purchase.  




Amber Bedwell-Garner stated that she has made arrangements with Denise McKee to 



come in on February 3rd to discuss tree options for the spring and with this list they plan 



to distribute a poll to determine the groups’ top three choices.  Joshua Ring suggested 



they meet with the Urban Forestry Committee as they have produced a list of trees that 



are 
suitable for Pendleton. Denise McKee stated she will be guiding the Garner’s through 


the Memorial Tree process and that the trees will be purchased from Blue Grass Farms.



d. Jennifer Roberts asked if the group was planning to help the park plant the trees.  



Amber Bedwell-Garner replied that the group was hoping to make arrangements with the 


park staff to participate in the plantings as would provide a tangible experience for the 



youth.



e. Brian Slick asked if the group has project ideas for the next year.  Amber Bedwell-




Garner stated that they have a list of projects to complete over the next two years.  Amber 


Bedwell-Garner further explained that they will be attending the next Kiwanis Club 




meeting to propose joining efforts by selling lemonade at a lemonade stand while the K-



burgers are being sold during Special Events.



f. Lauretta Gray asked what grade Ryder Garner was in school.  Ryder Garner answered 



fourth grade.  Lauretta Gray thanked Ryder Garner for all of his great work.   The other 



Park Board members joined in congratulations and to thank Ryder Garner for coming to 



the Park Board Meeting to share about the Pendleton Kids Care.

IV.    Sahm’s Smokehouse Report
      a. No representation from Sahm’s Smokehouse. No report provided.
 V.   Sports Complex Update
a. Todd Miller reported on the Sports Complex.  Todd Miller reported the following:
1.) Todd Miller met with Pendleton Junior Baseball League and worked out the new three (3) year lease with only minor changes including slight change of dates and PJBL giving access to Falls Park to host tournaments on the following weekends – 2nd weekend in April, 2nd weekend in June and the 2nd/4th weekend in July.  Todd Miller further explained that during these tournaments, PJBL will provide concessions, but Falls Park will run the tournaments.
2). $25,000.00 Premier Sponsorship check from Community Health Hospital has been received and deposited into the bank account.  Community Health has asked for some minor changes to the sign, but all have been submitted to Rachel Christenson for review.  Once sign permit has been approved, sign is to be put up February 1, 2020.  Todd Miller also stated that the website will be updated on February 1, 2020 reflecting the name change of the sports complex.
3). Sponsorship package has been issued and getting calls, moving in the right direction.
4). Indiana Baseball League of Indianapolis will be renting Diamond 6 again in 2020.  The league had rented the Diamond fourteen [14] times in 2020, but wishes to rent it fifty-five [55] times in 2020.  Todd Miller further stated that although Falls Park may not be able to accommodate all of the fifty-five [55] rentals requested, the league will be returning. 
b. Joshua Ring asked if the park website will provide information as to available dates for field rental. Todd Miller replied that this information will not be available on the park website, but will be on Tourney Machine App this year.  Todd Miller explained that this program will allow him to have easier access for scheduling changes/updates.  
c. Joshua Ring asked Todd Miller how he felt his first year went.  Todd Miller replied that the conditions of the fields are in much better shape.  He also stated that in 2019 the fields were used through the end of October as reflected in revenue numbers and also anticipates greater use in 2020.

      d.  Bryan Williams asked if all Board Members have been able to review the PJBL lease.  All 


    members replied yes. Motion by Joshua Ring to accept/sign the PJBL lease as presented, 


    second by Jennifer Roberts, all in favor, motion approved.

VI.   Golf Course Report

   a. Scott Davis reported on the Golf Course.  Scott Davis reported the following:


1). Despite early 2019 rainfall, the golf course had the best year to date in revenue.

2). In the year 2020, projecting an even greater increase in revenue as well as hike in percentage of play each month.

3). Working with volunteers for certain projects to help save costs.

4). Plans to finish T Project the beginning of March with tree removal project to start soon thereafter. 

5). Marketing plan to get more aggressive with unlimited coverage/service per new contract.

6). Once new course rating and score card released, will promote on website.  Scott Davis further stated that the Fall Creek Golf Club will be one of the first to be rated in Spring 2020.

7). Recent survey results shown a strong increase from the public to hold more social and family events, with 85% in support. Scott Davis announced that they plan to host more couples golf outings as well as Friday night family play events.


8). Quote on golf cart purchase is expected to come in this week.  Company representative has come out to look at potential trade-in golf carts and advised should have a quote within the week.
    b. The following discussions took place:

      1). Brian Slick asked if the park has looked into the coverage for volunteers and if the waiver was sufficient.  Aaron Burris replied yes and that the park is adequately covered.

2). Joshua Ring asked if the tree at hole #2 has been removed.  Scott Davis replied that they still need to remove.

3). Bryan Williams closed the conversations with congratulations to Scott Davis on a great season.
VII. Pool Report
a. No representation present to report.  The following discussions did take place:

1).  Bryan Williams asked Park Director where park is with replacement of Londa Bennett for the Pool Manager position.  Aaron Burris replied that he recently met with Preston Dixon and asked for his thought about the upcoming season and most likely leaning in this direction.  

2). Bryan Williams asked if anyone has spoken with Londa Bennett recently about helping give some guidance to the new Pool Manger.  Aaron Burris stated that he had spoken with Londa Bennett and she indicated that she would be available to help in the transition.   
VIII. New Business
      a. Election of Officers— Bryan Williams opened discussion for the election of 2020 Park Board Officers.  Jennifer Roberts nominated Bryan Williams to remain as Park Board President.  Lauretta Gray motioned that Park Board Officers remain as currently appointed, second by Joshua Ring, all in favor, motion approved. [Bryan Williams as President; Jennifer Roberts as Vice-President; Brian Slick as Secretary]

b.  YMCA Lease--  Bryan Williams asked for an update on status of the YMCA Lease for 2020.  Aaron Burris reported that he had spoken with Mark Springer about removing the previous provision of the free pool pass admission for all YMCA campers.  Aaron Burris stated that Mark Springer was comfortable with this change and that Bill Davisson will be making the necessary changes and new lease will be presented at the next Park Board meeting.  The following discussion took place:



1). Bryan Williams asked if this provision was the only change.  Aaron Burris replied yes, 
except for minor change in dates.  Bryan Williams suggested as these would be the only change, 
for time saver, to go ahead and approve the changes as proposed so he and Park Board Secretary 
can 
come in and sign new lease once final draft prepared by Bill Davisson.  Joshua Ring asked if 
the Park Board had discussed any change in lease rate.  Aaron Burris replied that there was no 
board discussion as to rate change.  Motion by Jennifer Roberts to authorize Park President and 
Park Secretary to accept/sign the YMCA lease as proposed, second by Joshua Ring, all in favor, 
motion approved.
    c. Soccer Lease—Aaron Burris reported that the Soccer Lease only incorporated minor changes in dates and storage of the soccer goals.  Aaron Burris explained that due to the loss of the old maintenance barn, the soccer goals can be stored next to the old concession stand, now being used for storage by the Youth Soccer League, or alongside the tree line at the Barnhart Field.  Aaron Burris further noted that the program worked out great this past year and was very nice having the program here at the park.  Bryan Williams asked the Park Board members if there was a motion to accept the new Soccer Lease as presented.  Motion by Lauretta Gray to accept the Soccer lease as presented, second by Brian Slick, all in favor, motion approved.  Bryan Williams also asked park staff if the Opening Day of the Spring Soccer Season was known.  Aaron Burris replied that the park had not yet been provided with the spring schedule.  Bryan Williams then expressed that he wants the park to hold a Dedication Ceremony of the Barnhart Field with reveal of sign on Opening Day.  Aaron Burris replied that he will follow up with the representative of the Youth Soccer League.  In closing, Bryan Williams also suggested that park staff reach out to Ron Barnhart to make sure that he will be available to attend.

d. Farmer’s Market—Bryan Williams opened discussion on the Farmer’s Market, specifically as to the placement of the program for 2020, reflecting that the placement at the YMCA this past year did not seem to work well.  The following discussions took place:


1). Lauretta Gray asked who runs the Farmer’s Market.  Aaron Burris replied Tonya Newell.


2). Lauretta Gray asked if there was a fee to partake as a vendor and if so, how much.  Aaron Burris replied that he believed there was a small fee, but unsure as to the amount.

3). Bryan Williams asked if the Farmer’s Market group has a preference as to their location.  Jennifer Roberts then asked what was reasoning behind the move away from the parking lot at the Community Building this past year.  She also asked for the location of the Farmer’s Market prior to Community Building parking lot.  Donnie Meyer replied that they were first at the front of the park and then moved to the Depot Parking Lot in town before moving to the Community Building parking lot.  Lauretta Gray commented that there seemed to be concern from the vendors about being at the Community Building parking lot due to the soccer program, June Jamboree and other festivals.  Aaron Burris commented that the soccer program eliminated much of the parking spaces.  Denise McKee added that Tonya Newell had approached the park staff asking for the Farmer’s Market to be moved to a location in which would not require temporary relocation in the event of scheduled park activities, for concern of losing customers.  


4). Lauretta Gray stated that she would like to hear from the group and that their representative be asked to come to a park meeting for further discussion.  Jennifer Roberts commented that the park board should first determine options of location before these discussions take place.  Lauretta Gray added that the Farmer’s Market group will know their needs and what will work best for them.   Jennifer Roberts stated that the park needs to learn the projected date for the completion of the Depot parking lot improvement in order to know if might be a viable option.  Brian Slick commented that he had heard that BMO Bank is closing its doors and suggested setting up the Farmer’s Market in their parking lot this summer until a permanent location can be determined.  Lauretta Gray agreed that BMO Bank parking lot could be a good option.  Denise McKee added that this location would give great exposure, but would need to have accessible restrooms for the elderly vendors.  

5). Bryan Williams asked Aaron Burris to reach out to the representative of the Farmer’s Market to gather ideas and asking if there is concern about moving them up to the front of the park.   Jennifer Roberts added that especially with all of the improvements this last year and new restrooms, she felt this would be a good option.   Aaron Burris replied that this location would eliminate parking at the front of the park every Saturday morning as well as vendors would have to set up and then move their vehicles to another location in the park.  Donnie Meyer added that one-way traffic would need to be put in place, going eastbound.  Donnie Meyer also commented that he felt permanent one-way traffic through the park would be a great idea as would eliminate speeding. Bryan Williams asked Aaron Burris to contact Tonya Newell for her thoughts about returning to the front of the park.  Aaron Burris replied that he would reach out to Tonya Newell.

6). Joshua Ring asked Steve Wills if he had any thoughts/ideas as to placement of the Farmer’s Market.  Steve Wills replied that he liked movement of traffic and that one-way traffic restricts, yet comfortable with one-way traffic for Saturday mornings only.  Jennifer Roberts commented that she liked the idea of shutting down traffic entirely at the front of the park during park activities/big events.  Donnie Meyer stated that from a safety standpoint, would need to assure clearance and access for emergency vehicles.  Bill Davisson added that if the Park Board wishes to make a permanent change to the flow of traffic throughout the park, he can draft the necessary documents to present to the Town Council and go through the necessary channels/process. 

VIIII. Old Business
a.  Park Projects – Aaron Burris reported the following:

1). Fredericks finishing up the restrooms, have poured concrete pad and soon to build fence.  Once completed, they will meet with Fredericks for a final walk through to determine any need for change/correction.
2). The following unrelated discussion took place:  Lauretta raised previous discussion/ concerns expressed at the last Park Board meeting regarding Falls Bark Dog Park, specifically as to parking along the north side of the dog park.  Lauretta Gray, acknowledging that all of the funds raised by the Summa Cum Laude students had been exhausted, that the park explore options/funding for installation of a second entrance near the parking lot.  Joshua Ring asked where the second entrance could be placed.  Donnie Meyer commented that additional gates can be installed on the sides.  Denise McKee added that for insurance and safety reasons, a double gate entry will need to be installed.  Donnie Meyer also stated that he has an idea of placing large rocks as barriers to prevent cars driving on the north side of the dog park.  Lauretta Gray asked if park staff can investigate options.  Aaron Burris replied yes. 
b. Finance Committee – Brian Slick reported the following:
1). Overall 2019 was a great year.
2). As to Browns Pool, the outcome would have been about the same as 2018 if sponsorships would have been pursued, suggesting that more sponsorship opportunities be explored in 2020.
3). Rental income was about the same as in 2018, but expects an increase in 2020 due to the renting of the Red Barn.

4). Sports Complex revenue could have been a little higher in 2019 if tournaments would have been held as projected.  Yet, glad to hear the reported increase in tournaments for 2020; therefore, expect revenue to be much higher this year.
5). Brian Slick asked if park staff was able to look into Pro Shop revenue breakdown.  Aaron Burris replied that he had spoken with the Clerk Treasurer’s Office and they will be able to sub-appropriate revenue in the Pro Shop to separate between general purchases and special orders.

6). Bryan Williams added that Park Board Officers and Park Director recently met to discuss this past year and pleased to learn that the split of Park Superintendent role into the Park Director and Director of Maintenance did not have a negative impact on the park budget.
c.  Friends of Falls Park – Reported by Denise McKee.  Denise McKee reported the following:

1). Friends of Falls Park membership has grown to 17 Family Memberships and 30 Individual Memberships.
2). As of January 13, 2020, net revenue is $10,550.00 which includes $4,000.00 from the George Daugherty Donation Fund that was to be channeled through a non-profit group.  Denise McKee explained that these funds will be designated to plant trees/shrubs when the Meditation Garden is revitalized in the spring.  Denise McKee further stated that the remaining $6,550.00 will be utilized for operating costs of the group as well as a portion being designated for the landscaping around the base of the Lending Library Tree, noting scope of landscape currently being designed.
3). Heritage Fair Committee currently underway in planning for the 2020 Heritage Fair. The Committee already has been receiving vendor applications and reaching out to new vendors.   In addition, the group is adding music (small bands)/entertainment to the event to draw in new crowd/attendees. Dusten Tryon, Co-chair of the Events Committee, added that the group is also reaching out to The Stable to provide a beer garden during this portion of the event to draw in more attendees. Dusten Tryon also stated that the group wanted to start small and stay local for 2020, but anticipate adding more alcohol vendors as well as non-local alcohol vendors in the future.    
d.  Log Cabin – Reported by Steve Wills.  Steve Wills reported that they have run out of usable logs and have recently purchased six more long logs at the cost of $3,600.00.  Group hopes to finish the project in 2020. Joshua Ring asked how the work went by Randy Tombs of placing the rocks under the logs.  Steve Wills replied very well and goal is to have all completed by the Bicentennial Celebration.   
X.  Director of Maintenance Report
a. Aaron Burris reported on behalf of Donnie Meyer that the park grounds crew has been working hard and doing a lot of clean-up projects around the park.  Steve Wills asked if Donnie Meyer was looking into a bobcat with rubber tracks.  Aaron Burris replied that the park will most likely purchase a bobcat that has tracks.  Steve Wills commented that this kind of bobcat will be very helpful with projects throughout the park.    
XI. Director Report
      a. Aaron Burris reported the following:

1). Master Plan –Pros Consulting has submitted the initial draft to Indiana Department of Revenue and anticipate to be a couple of months before hearing back.  Aaron Burris further stated that the packet was 85% complete with just a few maps/items to be submitted with final draft.  

2). Spoke with Counsel at Baker Tilly regarding Impact Fees, currently putting numbers and scope of work together.  Aaron Burris also stated that Baker Tilly has worked with Pros Consulting and with the data that Pros Consulting can provide, the park will save costs.

3). Plaque for park slide has been ordered and once finished along with the new restrooms, the park plans to have a Dedication Ceremony. 


4). Spoke with Dawn Speedy about the Salary Resolution and Town Council still on hold as to the increase in wages.  Aaron Burris advised that Dawn Speedy had suggested for the park to make adjustments of proposed increase in salaries for employees and once Town Council approves, the increase can go into effect.  Ana Blake asked if pay will be retroactive once increase approved.  Aaron Burris replied that it is up to each town department.  Ana Blake then asked how each department typically handles.  Aaron Burris replied that they typically go back to the first of the year.
      b. The following discussions took place:


1). Joshua Ring inquired as to the acts of vandalism and if the park had any more issues.  Aaron Burris replied that there have not been any more incidents and the weekly webcams checks have not revealed any issues.  Aaron Burris also reported that the North 40 has issues with internet reception and will need to be wired differently.  He added that they are currently researching systems that will work.  Joshua Ring suggested running pipeline underground along the railroad tracks up to the North 40.  Aaron Burris commented that it might be a costly option, but will look into it.  

2). Joshua Ring asked for an update on the gates.  Aaron Burris advised that park staff found gates at the Sports Complex, but some sections appear to be missing.  Aaron Burris indicated that he will be reaching out to Ron Barnhart to see if he has plans to make more pieces before purchase to avoid paying two shipping fees.  Steve Wills asked for clarification as to where these two gates will be placed.  Aaron Burris replied they will be installed at the sports complex and North 40, closed from dusk to dawn.  Joshua Ring added that his major concern is the North 40 as more isolated. 


3). Steve Wills asked where the plaque [mentioned earlier] was going to be hung.  Aaron Burris stated that the plaque will be placed on the new park slide that was recently donated.  


4). Joshua Ring expressed concern regarding a few isolated areas on the new walking trail that holds water/freezes in cold temperature.  Aaron Burris advised that one of the areas will be fixed by    E & B Paving when they come back to regrade in the spring.  Aaron Burris then stated that the other area will be addressed by park staff when the weather breaks.  
XII. Approval of claims from November and December 2019

The Register of Claims for November and December 2019.  Motion by Lauretta Gray, second motion Jennifer Roberts, all in favor, approved by all. Members present did sign the November and December 2019 Register of Claims.  Denise McKee will submit to the Town Clerk.
7:08 pm Meeting adjourned by President Bryan Williams.
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